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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




March 8, 2021
Online Present:  Commissioners Fisher, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Truck Foreman Patterson and Business Manager Lemire
Also online present: Mike Manugian; recorded and broadcast by The Groton Channel
The meeting was called to order at 3:04 p.m.
MINUTES
Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF FEBRUARY 8, 2021. 
The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh – aye, Lindemer – aye, Fisher – aye.

MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly discussed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
Mr. Kelly updated the board on a personnel issue regarding our newest lineman.  Joe Nash was hired at the end of 2019.  Mr. Nash’s girlfriend was offered a lucrative position in Florida, so he is leaving GELD at the end of March.  Mr. Kelly told Mr. Nash if it does not work out in Florida, we would love to have him back.
During the last lineman search it was a close contest between two finalists – Mr. Nash and a resident of Groton.  Mr. Kelly feels the second candidate has great potential.  Mr. Kelly spoke with him this morning and he said he is still extremely interested in the position.  
Mr. Finch, Mr. Patterson and Mr. Kelly will meet with him Thursday morning to see if the three agree on hiring him as the next lineman.  Mr. Kelly will keep the board updated.

Since there is a lot to cover in this meeting and Mr. Fisher will require historical background on several subjects, Mr. Kelly would like the board to think about scheduling several one-topic meetings.  He would like a one-topic meeting on the 4/40 test program being offered this summer; a potential one-topic meeting on policy; a potential one-topic meeting on battery storage.

The 2024 capacity auction was occurring during our last meeting and the official results have been filed with FERC. The capacity cost only went up slightly for our zone which closed in round 5 with a payment rate of $2.611/kW per month; the southeast New England Capacity Zone closed in round 4 with a payment rate of $3.98/kW per month; and Northern New England, Maine Capacity Zones closed in round 5 with a payment rate of $2.477/kW per month. Mr. Kelly expects continued low prices as politically mandated generation keeps entering the market. If significant offshore wind enters the market, it could keep the rate low for a long while. This is good news for GELD, but not so good for demand response and battery storage programs.

Mr. Patterson updated the Board on a significant recloser issue that occurred on Thursday, February 18 at approximately 9:30 a.m. The Long Hill Road recloser opened, causing an outage for half of circuit 5 which feeds most of West Groton. Multiple line crews and the Foreman patrolled the lines in West Groton and could not find a cause.  After an hour of searching, the team cautiously decided to close the recloser, but it would not close. So, they bypassed the recloser by switching around it.  After power was restored, the Foreman talked to a UPG engineer who trouble shoots and installs reclosers frequently.  He suggested it may have been a failed communication cable. The cable was looked at and it did have some corrosion on the ends. A week later, the whole recloser and communication cable were replaced to be on the safe side. The crews are now thoroughly inspecting the other reclosers and communication cables throughout town.
Mr. Patterson discussed the windstorm of March 1st and 2nd.  Around 11:00 p.m. on March 1, a large pine tree broke a pole on North Main Street.  The linemen replaced the pole and restored power in a few hours.  In the morning there were several other tree issues called in.  There was a tree down on Maple Avenue that caused an outage for 7 customers; another on Reedy Meadow where a tree broke a service pole which was temporarily fixed until they could go back and completely fix on Friday. By 10:10 a.m. all Groton customers were restored.  In contrast there were 50,000 customers in surrounding towns still without power. On March 3, there were still pockets that needed to be restored in Shirley, Pepperell and Dunstable.

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the Request for Proposals for an AMI (Advanced Metering Infrastructure) system that were due on March 4, 2021.  Five proposals were received.  Mr. Kelly did an initial analysis and determined the total cost will be between $700k and $1.35 million. There are a lot of details that need clarification, so that will be his focus over the next three weeks.  He asked the board if they want to be involved in the evaluations and the final interviews.  All Board members agreed they wanted to be involved in both.  Mr. Kelly suggested a one-topic meeting once he ironed out all the details and minutiae.  The Board agreed.

There was a slight drop in cash due to paying the higher winter power bills, but Mr. Kelly is satisfied with the current cash position.  Mr. Hersh noted that $100,000 had been added to the depreciation account; Mr. Kelly stated another $100,000 will be added to depreciation soon.
The solar farm produced 64.6 MW in February which was the lowest February production since inception and February also saw the highest day ahead peak pricing since 2018.

KWh sales for February were up 6.52%; sales are up 3.17% for the year and for the five-year average up 0.89%.  

Mr. Kelly displayed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were several call outs and several outages since the last meeting.  
The total of new poles in 2021 is 33.
There were 9 Dig Safes since the last meeting.

PILOT (PAYMENT IN LIEU OF TAXES)
Mr. Kelly had sent a list of PILOTs per municipal for the Board to review.  Mr. Lindemer did some analysis on the data and discussed it with the Board. GELD typically votes on the PILOT in April or May.  The discussion will continue at the next meeting.

SANDY POND PARCEL
The Board was sent a potential RFP for the parcel controlled by GELD on Sandy Pond Road. Two board members endorsed going forward, while one was hesitant unless a minimum amount for acceptance could be reached.  The board agreed on finding a minimum value they would accept, and Mr. Lindemer suggested an Executive Session to determine that value.  Mr. Kelly said he would speak with some local real estate agents to get values as well. 
NATIONAL POLICIES

Mr. Kelly feels this is an important topic because of what happened in Texas last month (bitter cold and snow) and what is happening at the FERC level.  Due to time constraints, this topic is being pushed out to a future meeting.
STATE POLICIES

The Town of Groton was awarded a grant for three Electric Vehicle (EV) charging stations.  Mr. Kelly will be working with the town over the next several months regarding locations, who is paying for the electricity, will it be metered or paid by credit card, etc. He will update the board as new information becomes available.

The climate bill legislative issue that was talked about last month is currently in limbo.  The governor recommended multiple amendments and sent it back to the legislature for review. There have been no new updates since then.

Mr. Kelly noted that offshore wind is a topic that may have substantial affect on the capacity market when looking 5 to 10 years out. It is difficult to predict what will happen.
BATTERY STORAGE

Due to time constraints, this agenda item was set aside as a one-topic meeting.  Mr. Kelly will send some information and include Sterling’s battery storage economics as a baseline.  The information will be discussed at the one-topic meeting.

ANNUAL PAYRATE ADJUSTMENT

The annual payrate adjustment was displayed and discussed minimally.  Mr. Kelly noted he is introducing the topic and will provide additional information at the next meeting.
LONG-TERM STRATEGY/MANAGER’S GOALS
Mr. Kelly discussed the pooled loan program run by MMWEC. Another MA Light Plant locked in a loan at the end of January.  They had two choices at closing; 2.75% for 10 years or 2.5% for 7 years. This information is six weeks old, but a good frame of reference if we are open to using the MMWEC pooled loan program for any of our capital projects such as the new AMI system (approximately $1 million) and a new billing system (approximately $300,000).
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS
Mr. Lindemer notified the Board that he had taken out papers to run for another term.  The other commissioners were pleased to hear that.  

Mr. Kelly gave a quick update on the 4/40 rate analysis with Mr. Nikovic and the professor that is doing a research paper on the new rate results. 
It was determined to schedule two one-topic online meetings: Topic 1 - AMI scheduled for March 19, 2021 at 1:00pm; Topic 2 - Battery Storage scheduled for March 23, 2021 at 4:00 p.m.

It was determined the next online regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, April 12, 2021 at 4:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded; the regular meeting adjourned at 4:58 p.m.
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